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2020 was an exceptional year for all of us, including Mothers’ Union.  From March onwards, there were no face-to-face meetings at any level.  We were very aware of the ways in which many in our area were suffering, particularly those locked into a home where there was an abusive relationship; so one major focus was to provide holidays for such families.

As soon it was possible, in the Summer months, we provided caravan holidays for 30 families (64 adults, 104 children and 3 babies) – most were 4-day holidays; however, one of the refuges wanted holidays for 14 families: we were able to book 2 caravans for 2 weeks, enabling each family to have a 2-day break.  The caravan site kindly provided the necessary deep cleaning between each holiday, with the refuge arranging transport.  

We were determined to offer such holidays, but the inability to hold fundraising events during COVID was a problem; so we are very grateful to the Moulton Trust, the St. Hilda's Trust and the Lady Grey Trust, who all gave us grants to help cover the cost, in these exceptional circumstances.  We also received a grant from the Freemasons to help supply a starter pack for mothers, and toys for children fleeing to the refuge with almost nothing.  

Our members have been active in many other ways: making scrub bags and masks for those who needed them, many toiletry bags for emergency admissions to hospital, knitted hearts for those with COVID separated from loved ones, and doing shopping for those who were shielding, to name just a few activities.  At Christmas time we were able to produce 110 shoe boxes full of gifts for homeless people served by the People’s Kitchen, and 65 gift bags for residents of the 5 Refuges we work with.  
Branch Leaders and committees have been very active in ringing members who might be lonely or in need of help.  They have worked hard to maintain the care and fellowship which is an important feature of Mothers’ Union.  Deanery Leaders have also worked hard to support the Branches.
Our understanding of technology has increased hugely: all our Trustee meetings have taken place on Zoom (with 100% attendance).  Although the April Council meeting was cancelled, the one held in October on Zoom was well attended, including some members who joined by phone; our speaker was an ex-offender who found faith while in prison, and now works for the prisoner-support charity Junction 42, with whom we co-operate in our work with the Northumberland HMP.  His remarkable story was a great encouragement.
We have also enjoyed a number of services on Zoom or YouTube, and are grateful to those, including our Chaplain, who have helped in making these such a rich experience.  
In response to the difficulty of distribution, our Journal Editor has edited two e-mailable Newsletters and two ‘Almost the Journal’s, which have been sent to our members electronically or in hard copy as appropriate, enabling us to feel connected.  
It was a delight to take part in the opening service for our ‘First Internet Branch’, when 12 members from all over the Diocese were enrolled or received.  The Branch intends to continue meeting by Zoom, even post-COVID, and is exploring ways in which this format can open up new ways of doing things, especially for those still in employment.
The central Mothers' Union charity has suffered hugely financially due to the pandemic, and we have been glad to support their £1 000 000 appeal to help them stay afloat, while nevertheless making one third of their staff redundant.  They have responded creatively, holding a large number of ‘webinars’, which many of us have attended, to help us increase our skills, both technological and general.  Regular Midday prayers and other worship from Mary Sumner House have been enjoyed by members.  We have been able to ‘meet’ frequently with our Worldwide President, as well as with central officers.  They have also started this year to send magazines and prayer diaries to every member through the post, and we hope very shortly to have our database up to date, to enable this to take place efficiently.
Our membership for 2020 was about 900.  I am grateful to all those who have worked creatively and consistently to support our members during this difficult year, to reach out to those in special need in the community, and to use the new electronic means at our disposal to keep in touch and inspire us in prayer and action.  We look forward eagerly to being able to meet again, but hope to take our new learning into our future work.
Barbara Packer
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